University High School

School Council Meeting Minutes
October 14, 2014; 3:30 pm
UHS Library
Members Present:
Parents: T. Adkins, R. Blumenthal, R. Broome, K. Elliott, E. Hull, K. Peters, G. Youngerman

Students: M. Cronin, C. Hoffer, Z. Holtzman, N. Pensak, A. Powers, K. Ravellette, J. Thanikachalam, M. Zarin

Faculty: T. Enfield, D. Herring, P. Karlowicz, A. Lazarewicz, T. Tobin, K. Tully, R. Yell

Administration: A. Cislak, R. Packard

Classified Staff: L. Blackmon

Community: D. Bailey, M. Smith
Members Absent:
Parents: K. Campbell
Faculty: J. Cyr

Community: B. Klahr
I. Approval of the agenda (5 minutes total, maximum for I, II, and III)
a. Adkins motions. Elliott seconds. 
b. Motion passes unanimously. 
II. Approval of the September 9, 2014 minutes
a. Adkins motions. Elliott seconds. 
b. Motion passes unanimously. 
III. Call to the audience
a. None present.  
IV. Discussion and Action Items (45 minutes total, maximum for IV)
a. Discussion/Action Item: Chess team stipend tax credit request
1) Packard motions. Yell seconds. 

2) Packard: We are having clubs submit reports for their activities during the year; however, we are also accepting reports from clubs that didn’t submit a report on time. The current proposal is to refund Chess Club, and refund the stipend for Chess Club even though we didn’t receive a report last year.

3) Motion passes unanimously. 

b. Discussion/Action Item: AP Capstone course addition

1) Cislak motions. Elliott seconds.

2) Cislak: These new courses would firstly be considered electives. They are unique because there is no specific discipline associated with them; teachers can be from many departments and still be qualified to teach the courses. Therefore, they are also interdisciplinary. They were created because the College Board and AP program are trying to be competitive with the International Baccalaureate degree. Students of this program write an extended essay on any subject during the course of a year; students also can take a Theory of Knowledge class which involves discussion concerning why students know what they know. The Capstone course is supposed to be a competitor to that; students will learn the art of argument, involving firstly how to successfully discover their own beliefs, and subsequently how to defend them. Students form their beliefs from all different backgrounds, and students learn to approach the course then from many angles. The books studied would all be nonfiction, and is the choices of books are really based upon the teachers’ and students’ choice. The assessment for AP credit is slightly different; there is a written exam, and students also have to write a 5,000-word thesis defending their topic; thirdly, students have to create and submit a video, which would defend their arguments. The research course would teach students how to conduct research, with professionals supplied from the community participating in the educational experience as well. The courses are also not just limited to STEM areas—the courses can be about any topic the students are passionate about. Instead of a 5,000-word essay for this second course, they would have a 10,000-word essay; they would also have to defend it. In addition, a committee would hear the students defend their essay, and in addition would allow students to have an internship and collaborate with professionals in the community. The classes would be considered electives, and students that are interested in more argument-based courses and research would be available starting sophomore year for students next year. The College Board is only allowing 10 schools in the nation to have these courses this year, and we are one of these schools. We are going to be working in Instructional Council (IC) to discuss how to organize these courses; students have the opportunity to get a 1-5 AP score, which would result in 6 college credits depending on the student’s research.

1. Bailey: Would one teacher teach it, or how would the courses be taught?

2. Cislak: Well, it would be up to the students; they could choose a teacher here and ask them to help them study in the courses, or they could seek help from other sources. This is something also that we will be bringing to IC and will be discussing the best route to take. 

3) Youngerman: Do we have money in the budget to pay teachers to do this?

1. Packard: We will discuss more financial matters later; however, we are funded through course selections of particular electives. It depends on how many classes are filled by students; if we have some students taking one course and some taking the other another, it could be a dual-roster course possibly. We are trying to maximize the teachers we have, and maybe hire more to address the growth of classes and students, however we may also create a different system for teaching the classes. We will rely on our faculty and IC to create it; however, it could also vary depending on the course that’s being studied. Its very new, and we don’t know exactly how it will fit in with our current system of classes.
4) Cronin: The AP Capstone makes sense as a course, but how would the AP Seminar fit into a sophomore’s schedule?

1. Cislak: We are looking at several possibilities, including possibly summer school or a zero hour.
5) Smith: I hope that we can still sustain a good mix of mastery v. work.
1. Cislak: We want to have a good mix; some schools have created large lists of themes and have had students vote on which themes they like. It’s not supposed to be a new core academic class, it’s supposed to tie in those ideas from core classes to develop more ideas in general.

i. Smith: There are lots of concerns in timing in the past, especially when students are trying to get awards for example in SARSEF. 

ii. Cislak: Some students have said they did not take Research Methods simply because they instead wanted an AP course, so this could help those kids to be able to take something similar to Research Methods that also is an AP course. There isn’t a real target number, but possibly two sections of classes would be nice for a start.

1. Packard: If we dual registered courses, that could allow for possibly a class and a progression built in which is a good starting spot. Then we can look at how to expand the course and other concerns that may be raised at that time.

6) Lazarewicz: Is it a “stand alone” course?

1. Cislak: The AP Seminar class is, but the AP Capstone course requires the student to take the AP Seminar class.

7) Cronin: The AP Seminar course seems like a great after school activity, as many people have other interests and its hard to fit in with other UHS classes.
1. Lazarewicz: Would students be willing to take it after school?

i. Cronin: Possibly, if the course interests students.
2. Powers: Possibly a zero hour would be better, but its also hard to fit into a schedule. 
8) Herring: This sounds like an opportunity to take another AP class which is more flexible to fit students’ interests; it seems like an easy way to offer opportunities for students who were interested in other areas that are without electives currently. 
9) Elliott: It sounds more like a college course too, and as long as there are a limited number of people it would be excellent. It allows the students to become more proactive in their educational experience, which will prepare them for life beyond high school.
10) Pensak: Which colleges are accepting these courses?

1. Cislak: Stanford is willing to give credit for it, as a Stanford professor designed the course; other schools of a similar caliber are expected to accept it as well. 

2. Packard: Also, the AP goes to schools to try to get courses accepted as well; that means if schools do not accept the courses, it will cause the AP to change its requirements. The AP is going to make sure that schools accept these courses then.
11) Karlowicz: I attended a seminar on these courses during the summer, and the AP is still working on developing them. Colleges are the receivers of the courses; therefore they are going to cater to what the colleges are seeking. Firstly, we should sign on to this to show innovation and creativity—that we as a school are always thinking about how to become more unique. Also, the AP curriculum is what we have bought into the education this last generation, and we have several teachers scoring these tests to help the AP mold its courses and possibly create new courses that aren’t yet AP courses; the important part of these courses is that they could be cross-disciplinary courses as well. Students can do studies similar to those in Research Methods in the sciences as well, and then the added aspect would be the AP designation. Also, the AP would offer a Capstone diploma; we have also been talking about creating a unique diploma for students, which shows that students who complete our curriculum are completing different requirements, and not just TUSD’s requirements.
1. Packard: That piece is being addressed with a new governing board policy that will be given soon; the special UHS diploma will be addressed this year.
12) Motion passes unanimously. 

V. Committee & Misc. Reports (40 minutes total, maximum for V)
a. Principal’s report
1) Packard: The first quarter is now done, and grades will be mailed out; we are looking at D and F issues, and trying to build support for students that need help. The PSAT is tomorrow, and information is going out tonight concerning where testing will be. We are funding all freshmen to take the test, and the PA voted to pay for all students to take test. Every freshman, sophomore and junior will be taking the PSAT. This is the second year with freshman, and we can connect that to the admissions policy to possibly modify it in the future. This would also impact giving AP courses to freshman as well. The human geography books came in right before the break, and the students could finally access a physical textbook. We have three books going to the Governing Board for approval: these include an Art History book, an AP Literature book and an AP English Language book. We also completed the first round for interim assessments; as of the first round, through the company ATI, and some implementation issues were found in the first round. We are taking more proactive roles in developing assessments in the future. One of the challenges we face is a series of two professional development sessions to grade writing assessments; the multiple choice portions are in and it looks quite good for us compared to the district. The AP test retakes for the lost exams will take place on October 22. There was also a Strategic Planning Committee meeting last month, and we began to discuss how to view the long term planning process, and look at each constituent group going out to find what needs to be accomplished from the view of each group. We will tie in student support into several areas, and we want to develop a five-year plan that maps out how to address the school moving forward from a financial standing. We have funding from several sources—the question is how do we take that money and get the best results from it. We want to keep in mind the idea of new site, and how it could be addressed if the possibility arises. The state should have picked a new replacement for the AIMS test also, however it hasn’t been announced yet. We will be testing sophomores with whatever the new test is next semester. Also, we are beginning to make a master schedule for the next semester. The master schedule, besides the core classes, is created by the choices of elective courses and the student selection process. We ran into some issues getting information about the elective courses last year. Staffing and master schedules will be based on student selection, as stated earlier. The first step is to allow students to select their courses, and then build the master schedule around that. It’s too early for many students to make decisions about classes next year, however we need to do this. Student courses need to be selected in a way that students will take and stay in the selected courses all year long, in order to maximize the number of students that fit into classes. The SI program now requires students to meet the new policy requirements; we voted on a restricted SI process, and need to make sure that it is followed. We expect an additional hundred students next year with a consistent entry of between 315-320 freshman. 321 students tested in with the COGAT and this is consistent with past trends; we also completed a first round of testing for non-TUSD students, and 350 students showed up for testing with roughly 300 qualifying. We will be looking at how to fit this in into the master schedule and the possibility of hiring teachers, while also fitting 100 students into existing classrooms, with Rincon also increasing by 100 students. 
1. Blumenthal: Why is Rincon increasing as well?

i. Packard: For the same reasons as us, as they bring in roughly 300 students each year and have had small graduating classes. 

2) Packard: In addition, we met with the plaintiffs, the special master and the Department of Justice in a district-wide group discussion to move away from emails back and forth, and to have individual sit-downs with the different groups. We gave feedback concerning recruitment and retention and the modified admissions process, and our proposals were moved forward to the second ring of the district level, and the district should be ok with that. One of the concerns we need to be aware of as we progress is that in many of the discussions, the plaintiffs wanted a more delineated explanation about how desegregation funds are being allocated, and the district wants to track the money down to the individual activity level. The request is that we show current MO dollars supporting desegregation down to the activity level. What will probably be happening is the desegregation will be tracked to the activity level, and funding tied to the activity level. BOOST would be funded not in general, but could be funded based on some other factors. We have nominated Beth Braun for the Circle K Teacher of the Year, and hopefully we will be hearing back soon that she is a finalist. She has a really good chance of winning, with all of her various activities as well. 

b. Tax Credit & Budget report

1) Lazarewicz: It should be the same, minus the band expenditure approved at the last meeting.
c. Recruitment & Retention Committee report

1) Packard: The Committee didn’t meet yet.
d. Instructional Council report

1) Cislak: We will be discussing the master schedule for next year, so we can be prepared for creating the master schedule in the coming months. It will also help us to know which areas to advertise for new faculty positions, and we need at least one new teacher in each core department.
1. Packard: The class sizes this next year will be of a stricter 27:1 ratio for sure as well. 
e. UHS Foundation & Alumni Association report
1) Smith: There has not been any recent development, and we are basically the same as per what was stated in the last meeting.
f. Parents Association report
1) Youngerman: The voting for the new TUSD calendar ends October 24; there will be a decision made most likely in December when the new Governing Board meets. 

2) Elliott: We recommended that Stage Crew apply for a grant from the Parent’s Association for two new projectors; the Parent’s Association accepted the grant, and will be funding one of the projectors while the other will be funded through Stage Crew’s tax credit fund. 

3) Packard: This Friday is the Open House for the new College and Career Center, which has benefited greatly from PA funding as well. 

g. SAB report

1) Lazarewicz: The class car washes are happening this Saturday. 

VI. Reminders:
a. School Council Meeting time and place will be posted 24 hours in advance.  Attendance and minutes will be submitted to a School Council officer prior to the next meeting.
b. Please observe proper decorum and schedule your time to be able to attend the entire School Council meeting. Each meeting should last 90 minutes and will be adjourned by 5:00 PM.  A quorum, your time, and your participation are valued assets of the UHS School Council. 
VII. Adjournment
a. Tobin motions. Elliot seconds.

b. Motion passes unanimously. 
Next Scheduled Meeting:
   Tuesday, November 18, 2014; 3:30 pm; UHS Library

uhssitecouncil.weebly.com
Motions for the October 14, 2014 UHS School Council Meeting
1. Motion to approve Chess Team stipend tax credit request
Rationale:
Please see attached application for details.
2. Motion to approve AP Capstone course for UHS curriculum, beginning in the 2015-16 school year
Rationale:
The AP Capstone is a new opportunity provided by the College Board.  Comprised of an “AP Seminar” class and an “AP Research” class, the Capstone course is designed to be a discipline-specific, research-oriented program that is highly interactive for the students.  The AP Seminar class will be a cross-curricular foundational course that encourages research and critical thinking about a topic of the teacher’s/school’s choosing.  The AP Research class will then be taken the following year, and will give students the opportunity to conduct research on the Seminar topic, write a thesis about their research, and present it in a public forum.


Please see attached documents from the College Board for further details about these two classes.


UHS has done well by defining itself as an AP school.  The faculty has faith in the AP program, which has benefitted our students greatly.  The AP Capstone program gives us the opportunity to expand our AP offerings, and to do so with courses that encourage modern skills and creativity among students and faculty alike.
